
        
         PO Box 2664   Sequim WA  98382 

28 October 2019  
  
Maia Bellon, Director             Rebecca S. Lawson, P.E., LHG  
WA State Department of Ecology            Southwest Regional Office Section Manager  
PO Box 47600              Toxics Cleanup Program  
Olympia WA  98504 
 
Marian Abbett, P.E.    Jim Pendowski 
Unit Supervisor    Program Manager 
Toxics Cleanup Program   Toxics Cleanup Program 
Southwest Regional Office 
 
RE:  Port Angeles Rayonier Mill Cleanup Plan     FSID #: 19   CSID#: 2270 
 
  
Dear Director Bellon, Ms. Lawson, Ms. Abbett and Mr. Pendowski: 
  
The undersigned organizations and individuals are submitting our comments for the Port 
Angeles Rayonier Mill Cleanup Plan, which is dated xx, 2019. We actively are working  
towards the cleanup of the Salish Sea, which includes the Strait of Juan de Fuca and Hood 
Canal.  Some of our organizations were petitioners to USEPA Region 10 for the Superfund 
listing of the site in 1998.  Our comments follow: 
 

 Removal of structures and debris.  We support the removal the jetty and the 
wharf, with its nearly 1000 creosote pilings and newer arsenic-based pilings will be 
removed.  We hope these removals will soon be undertaken. 
 

 Options that leave contaminants in place.  We oppose the proposed upland and 
sediment options which leave the pollutants in place, cover them with soil or 
sediment, monitor the site over years, and rely on institutional controls (such as 
signage, fencing, and allowing site access twice a week). This will not protect the 
public, nor the marine ecosystem, nor the wildlife.  It will leave all life vulnerable for 
years. The proposed option does not meet the intent of the Shoreline Management 
Act nor, again, the Puget Sound Partnership cleanup mandate, of which Ecology is a 
major partner. 
 

 Option that removes contaminants.  We strongly support options that will 
remove contamination -- alternatives 5 for sediments and for soils.  We believe that 
Rayonier is a wealthy company and can afford the best cleanup options at only $55 
million for sediments and $37 million for soil.  The company should leave the Port 
Angeles community and Puget Sound healthy. 

 
As sea level rises and as storm surges create more destruction along our coastline, it 
makes no sense – morally or financially - to leave the hazardous 



waste in place. The waters host endangered and threatened species, including chinook 
and Southern Resident Killer Whales.  Furthermore, a quality cleanup, as was done by 
the Port of Port Angeles at the KPly/PenPly site and at Site 4 in the Lower Duwamish 
Waterway -- complete removal – results in the elimination of future costs and 
maintenance, long term monitoring and liability.  

 
Lastly, Ennis Creek, which runs through the center of the mill in which citizens and the 
Lower Elwha Klallam Tribe invested many resources towards its renovation, is known for 
having the greatest potential for salmon habitat recovery among Port Angeles’s streams.  
We have an obligation to assure that the fish and other wildlife are not endangered by 
remaining hazardous wastes and not treated with the best available technology. Wastes left 
at the site will defeat the tremendous investments made to date. 
 
We cannot return to the early days of looking the other way and allowing the pollution.  
The moral compass of our culture has changed. As you can see, there is broad interest in 
how this area will be restored. Together these signatories represent thousands of citizens.  
We strongly urge you to hold Rayonier to the best cleanup option.  Be a leader. Remain 
committed to cleaning up Puget Sound.  Protect our natural resources, our wildlife, and our 
public health.  Get this done well and soon. 
 
Please see the attached technical comments from Dr. Peter deFur, Environmental 
Stewardship Concepts, LLC . 
  
Signed, 
 

Paula Mackrow 

Paula Mackrow, President 
 
other signatories follow 
 
 
Attached:  Environmental Stewardship Concepts, LLC . Technical Comments 
 

The following organizations and individuals that have signed this letter 
should be kept abreast of developments at the Rayonier site.  Their 
addresses are provided in order that Ecology can keep them informed. 
 
 
Ed Chadd        edchadd@olypen.com    
Janet and Ron Marx       janetmarx_76@msn.com 
Betsy Robins          brobins@wavecable.com 
Elizabeth Dunne     emkdunne@gmail.com 
Colleen Cunningham     ccunningham@olypen.com 
Elaine Bailey       elainembailey@earthlink.net 
Doug Hendrickson        saltcreekfarmcsa@gmail.com 
Karen Hart      hart@olympus.net 
Steve Koehler & Sharle Osborne   steve@stevekoehler.com 
Dr. Beverly Goldie & Douglas Goldie, M.A.    Beverly.goldie@gmail.com 
Genaveve Starr     genaveve@msn.com 
Diane Hood      dogma@olypen.com 



Maja Cox      clamdiggr@wavecable.com 
Donna Moreau      Djm1051@gmail.com 
Rick Eggerth      rickeggerth@gmail.com 
Dave Woodruff     ptdwoodruff@gmail.com  
Dorothy Walker     dorothyw@centurylink.com 
Barbara Moore-Lewis    brinnongroup@gmail.com 
Elyette Weinstein     elyette_w@yahoo.com 
Virginia Shogren         vshogren@gmail.com 
Helen & Murv Sears     polliwog45@yahoo.com 
Katherine Duff     katduff@olypen.com 
Ann Aagaard      ann_aagaard@frontier.com 
Coleman Byrnes     swampdog0001@gmail.com 
Tina Lipman      heritagearts@olypen.com 
Barbara Carpenter     hotspurs@olypen.com 
Shirley Waters Nixon     shirleynixon@olympus.net 
Lynda & Niles Powell    4meagain99@gmail.com 
Stephen Schumacher     solmaker@olympus.net 

Anthony Corrado     tony.corrado@gmail.com 
Robert E. Aegerter     Bob_Aegerter@comcast.net 
Andy Peake      Andy@olypen.com 
Sue Chickman/Bob Lynette    organicallysue@olypen.com  
  

 
Steve Koehler, Present 
Protect Peninsula’s Future 
PO Box 1677 
Sequim WA  98382 
 
Anne Shaffer, PhD 
Executive Director and Lead Scientist 
Coastal Watershed Institute 
P.O. Box 266 
Port Angeles WA  98362 
 
Robbie and Jim Mantooth 
Friends of Ennis Creek 
2238 E. Lindberg Rd 
Port Angeles WA  98362 
 
Bill Volmut, President 
Sierra Coub North Olympic Group 
PO Box 714 
Carlsborg WA  98324 
 
Linda Benson, President 
League of Women Voters of Clallam County 
PO Box 1092 
Carlsborg WA  98382 
 
 
Connie Gallant, President 
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Olympic Forest Coalition 
PO Box 461 
Quilcene WA 98376-0461 
 
Carmen Germain, President 
Upper Elwha River Conservation Council 
PO Box 821 
Port Angeles WA  98362 
 
Alfredo Quarto 
Mangrove Action Project 
PO Box 1854 
Port Angeles WA 98362-0279 
 
Charles Owens, Director 
Peninsula Citizens for the Protection of Whales 
612 Schmitt Rd. 
Port  Angeles.WA  98363 
 
Darlene Schanfald 
Friends of Miller Peninsula State Park 
PO Box 2664 
Sequim WA  98382 
 
Al Bergstein 
Editor/Publisher 
The Olympic Peninsula Environmental News 
www.olyopen.com 
 
Diana Somerville 
Olympic Peninsula Watch 
PO Box 744 
Port Angeles WA  98362 
 
Patty Martin, President 
Northwest Toxic Communities Coalition 
PO Box 2664 
Sequim WA  98382 
 
Todd Fischer, Vice Chair 
Clallam County Chapter 
Surfrider Foundation 
P.O. Box 759  
Port Angeles WA  98362 
 

http://www.olyopen.com/


Peter Bahls, Executive Director 
Northwest Watershed Institute 
3407 Eddy Street 
Port Townsend WA 98368 
 
Gretchen Brewer, Director 
Port Townsend Air Watchers (PTAW) 
PO Box 1653 
Port Townsend WA 98368 
 
Pam Clough 
Environment Washington 
1402 3rd Ave., Ste 618 
Seattle WA  98101 
 
Heather Trim 
Executive Director 
Zero Waste Washington 
816 Second Avenue, Suite 200   
Seattle WA 98104-1530 
 
Katelyn Kinn (she/her) 
Staff Attorney 
Puget Soundkeeper 
130 Nickerson Street Suite 107 
Seattle WA 98109 
 
Laurie Valeriano, Executive Director 
Toxic-Free Future 
4649 Sunnyside Ave N,  Suite 540 
Seattle WA 98103 
 
Paulina López, LLM  
Executive Director 
Duwamish River CleanUp Coalition/ TAG 
7400 3rd Ave South 
Seattle WA  98108 
 
Shari Tarantino 
President, Board of Directors 
ORCA Conservancy 
P.O. Box 16628 
Seattle WA 98116 
 
 
 



 
Trish Rolfe, Executive Director 
Center for Environmental Law & Policy (CELP) 
85 S Washington St, Suite 301 
Seattle, WA 98104 
 
Kurt Beardslee, Executive Director  
Wild Fish Conservancy 
PO Box 402 
Duvall WA 98019 
 
Whitney Neugebauer, Director 
Whale Scout 
PO Box 426 
Woodinville WA  98072  
 
Greg Wingard, Executive Director 
Waste Action Project 
PO Box 9281 
Covington WA  98042 
 
Erin Dilworth, MS  
Policy & Technical Program Manager 
Citizens for a Healthy Bay |  
Tacoma WA 
 
Donna Simmons, President 
Hood Canal Environmental Council 
PO Box 87  
Seabeck  WA 98380 
 
Eleanor Hines 
North Sound Baykeeper & Lead Scientist 
2309 Meridian Street 
Bellingham, WA 98225
 
Patty Martin, President 
Save Our Soil 
6177 H St  SW 
Quincy WA  98848 
 
Barbara Miller, Executive Director 
Silver Valley Community Resource Center 
PO Box 362 
Kellogg ID 83837 
 
 
 

 
 

x-webdoc://D89782EA-C3B0-4BDC-8EA8-3B4A171A58DE/healthybay.org


 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 


